AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

Division of Community Psychology

WNEWSLETTER

J. WILBERT EDGERTON

President

CHARLES D. SPIELBERGER
President-Elect

EDISON J. TRICKETT Newsletter Editor

Volume V//

November 1973

Number 1

Presidential Message

J. Wilbert Edgerton

It is clear that Division 27 must take action now on a number of fronts if its mission is to remain viable and be accomplished. The times demand action, and the opportunities for community psychology to be influential are proliferating. The keynote for 1973-74 must be within psychology, within the Division, and in the local and national community. Maximum progress in these spheres will also implement further the recommendations of the Division's Planning Committee, chaired so ably in the past two years by Phil Mann.

Foremost is the need for increased communication among community psychologists, for information about service programs, for innovations in training activities, and for development of relevant theory through research activities. Communication on these matters will come through this Newsletter, through the American Journal of Community Psychology and other journals, through the annual program of the APA, and through programs of state and regional psychological organizations. It will also come through the facilitation of the regional coordinators and regional components of the Training Committee, and through the interaction of Division members. A special goal of your Executive Committee this year is the development of a viable regional structure which will involve more members in Division activities, and thus contribute to the development of community psychology.

Training must have more organized attention. The Training Committee will begin to inventory existing programs, looking into the matters of standards and possible accreditation, the need for continuing education, the necessity for new training sites, and for an appropriate emphasis on levels of training, knowledge, and skill content. We will also be facilitating a conference on training in community psychology in 1975, the 10th anniversary of the Swampscott Conference. Funds for training obviously must come from sources other than Washington, and the search for these at local levels will broaden the scope of experiences available to students.

Within APA there is ferment in regard to legislative affairs and the role of psychology in health and other social programs. Interdivisional cooperation directly and through the machinery of APA will be required. Perhaps community psychology has never before been confronted with greater challenges, and the consequent opportunities, to influence public policy through research and direct action. For example, the possibilities are exciting in the building of a single health services delivery system. The processes of providing for consumer influences in what and how services are delivered are woefully imperfect. Community psychologists have an important role to play in understanding the problems and in providing solutions.

In the columns of this Newsletter you will find more details on Division plans for implementing needed action. We solicit your interests and input, so that we can move forward together in an exciting and fruitful year.

Mid-Winter Executive Meeting

The Executive Committee of Division 27 will hold its annual mid-year meeting in Chapel Hill, North Carolina in January, 1974. Division 27 members are encouraged to communicate with members of the Executive Committee about matters which may be seen as agenda items for this meeting. The names and addresses of the Executive Committee members are listed below.

J. Wilbert Edgerton, President. Department of Psychiatry, UNC Medical School, Chapel Hill, North Carolina 27514

Charles Spielberger, President-Elect. Department of Psychology, University of South Florida, Tampa, Florida 33620

Saul Cooper, Past President. Washtenaw County CMH Center, 2929 Plymouth Road, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48108

Betty Kalis, Secretary-Treasurer. 337 Spruce Street, San Francisco, California 94118

Morton Bard, Representative to APA Council. Graduate Center, CUNY, 33 West 42nd Street, New York, New York 10036

Hannah A. Levin, Representative to APA Council. 88 Claremont Avenue, Maplewood, New Jersey 07040

Emory Cowen, Member-at-Large. Psychology Department, University of Rochester, Rochester, New York 14627

Barbara Dohrenwend, Member-at-Large. 1270 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York 10029

William D. Pierce, Member-at-Large. Westside CMH Center, 2201 Sutter Street, San Francisco, California 94115

Melvin Zax, Member-at-Large. Psychology Department, University of Rochester, Rochester, New York 14627

Richard Burhenne, Student Representative. 2099-A Iuka Avenue, Columbus, Ohio 43201

Lona Davis Spencer, Student Representative. Division of Psychiatric Services, 300-A Security Federal Building, Nashville, Tennessee 37219

Special congratulations are in order for the newly-elected members of the Executive Committee: Charles Spielberger, President-Elect; Betty Kalis, Secretary-Treasurer; and, Barbara Dohrenwend and Melvin Zax, Members-at-Large. Congratulations are also due to Morton Bard on his election to the position of Representative to the APA Council.

ADDRESS LIST

An address list of the members of Division 27, arranged according to state, is available on request from:

Ms. Gayle Hill Psychology Department The University of Texas Austin, Texas 78712

The American Journal of Community Psychology

Report to Executive Committee, August 1973

Charles D. Spielberger, Editor

Preliminary work on founding the American Journal of Com₇ munity Psychology was begun in the Fall of 1971. An agreement for establishing the Journal was concluded early in 1972 between the Editor and V. H. Winston & Sons, Inc. Bernard Bloom, Emory L. Cowen, Ira Iscoe, James G. Kelly, Robert Reiff, and Irwin G. Sarason were appointed as Associate Editors, and Patrick E. Cook was appointed as the Book Review Editor.

At the 1972 APA meetings in Hawaii, the Editor worked out an arrangement with the Division 27 Executive Committee for the AJCP to be "Published in association with the Division of Community Psychology of the American Psychological Association." The AJCP agreed to devote four or five pages of each issue to appropriate news, notes, and announcements of Division Division 27, and a special subscription rate of \$10 per year was established for Division 27 members. The subscription rate for APA members is \$12.50 and for non-APA individual subscribers, it is \$16.

In the Fall of 1972, the Editor wrote to all members of Division 27 informing them of the establishment of the Journal and its relation to the Division. Division members were also provided with a statement of the AJCP editorial policy and invited to submit articles that they believed would be of special interest to Division members.

The agreement between Division 27 and the AJCP stipulated that the Division would appoint an Associate Editor who would have responsibility for determining the content of the Journal pages that were dedicated to the Division. In October, 1972, President Saul Cooper appointed the Division 27 Newsletter Editor, Allen W. Ratcliffe, to serve as Associate Editor for the AJCP Division 27 pages. Two special articles sponsored by the Division will appear in the third and fourth issue of the AJCP.

The Editorial Board of the AJCP was appointed in consultation with the Division 27 Officers and Executive Committee. In addition to the Associate Editors, the AJCP Editorial Board consists of the following persons: Theodore X. Barber, Bettye M. Caldwell, Jack M. Chinsky, Darwin Dorr, J. Wilbert Edgerton, Carl Eisdorfer, John Glidewell, Stuart E. Golann, F. Gonzalez-Reigosa, Gerald M. Goodman, William F. Hodges, Lewis B. Klebanoff, Murray Levine, Philip A. Mann, Judd Marmor, Jane R. Mercer, J. R. Newbrough, Philip R. Newman, Edwin J. Nichols, Travis Northcutt, Benjamin Pasamanick, Robert Perloff, William D. Pierce, Julian Rappaport, Thomas A. Rich, Eliot H. Rodnick, Edward Strainbrook, Edison J. Trickett, and Alfred M. Wellner.

The first issue of the AJCP was published in May, 1973 and the second issue was published in late August, just prior to the APA meetings. Dr. Leona E. Tyler, during her tenure as President of the APA, contributed the lead article to the first issue. After a slow start, the manuscript flow has steadily increased. A total of 89 manuscripts were considered by the AJCP Editorial Board between October 15, 1972 and August 15, 1973. The acceptance rate during the first 10 months of operation was approximately 50% for articles on which definitive editorial decisions were made. The publication lag for the first two issues has ranged between three and nine months from the time an article was accepted. The following articles appeared in the first and second issues of the AJCP:

Contents of Issue 1: January-March, 1973

Leona E. Tyler: A Counseling Psychologist Looks at Community Psychology

Bernard L. Bloom: The Domain of Community Psychology

Emory L. Cowen, Darwin Dorr, Steven Clarfield, Barbara Kreling, Spencer A. McWilliams, Francine Pokracki, D. Michael Pratt, David Terrell, and Alice Wilson: The AML: A Quick-Screening Device for Early Identification of School Maladaptation

Leland Wilkinson and N. Dickon Reppucci: Perceptions of Social Climate Among Participants in Token Economy and Non-Token Economy Cottages in a Juvenile Correctional Institu-

tion

Joseph Zacker and Morton Bard: Adaptive Resistance to Change in a Community

Leonard Jason, Steven Clarfield, and Emory L. Cowen: Preventive Intervention with Young Disadvantaged Children

Anthony Broskowski and Farrokh Khajavi: Alumni of the Harvard Laboratory of Community Psychology

Patrick E. Cook and Frank E. Bartlett: Prisoners' and Vocational Students' Adaptation to the Community as Measured by the Community Adaptation Schedule

Donald D. Bowen: Work Values of Women in Secretarial-Clerical Occupations

Irwin G. Sarason: The Evolution of Community Psychology Book Reviews: Patrick E. Cook and Robert Chin

Contents of Issue 2: April-June, 1973

Emory L. Cowen and Barbara V. Schochet: Referral and Outcome Differences Between Terminating and Nonterminating Children Seen by Nonprofessionals in a School Mental Health Project

Michael J. Goldstein: Individual Differences in Response to Stress Jerome M. Siegal: Mental Health Volunteers as Change Agents Yakov M. Epstein: Work-Study Programs: Do They Work?

Arthur D. Shulman and Sherman A. James: Undergraduate Community Psychology Work-Study Programs: Effects on Selfactualization and Vocational Plans.

Philip A. Mann: Student Consultants: Evaluations by Consultees Book Reviews: Philip A. Mann, Lorene A. Stringer, John Kalafat

Division 27 members who wish to submit manuscripts for consideration by the *AJCP* should send them to the Editor, Department of Psychology, University of South Florida, Tampa, Florida, 33620. Correspondence pertaining to Book Reviews should be addressed to Dr. Patrick E. Cook, Department of Psychology, Florida State University, Tallahassee, Florida 32306.

Edison J. Trickett was appointed Division 27 Newsletter Editor and AJCP Division 27 Editor by President J. Wilbert Edgerton, and assumed his new duties on September 1, 1973. Correspondence concerning Division 27 information, news, and notes for the AJCP should be sent to Dr. Trickett at the Department of Psychology, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticut 06510.

Division 27 members who wish to subscribe to the AJCP should write to V. H. Winston & Sons, Inc., 1511 "K" Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., 20005. In order to receive the special subscription rate, members and student affiliates should indicate their association with APA Division 27.

Community Action

Community psychologists are invited to submit brief (250 word maximum) reports of research, programs, or projects about which they would like to correspond with other community psychologists. These reports will be published as space permits, with a request that interested community psychologists contact the author.

An Invitation to Community Participation

Charles Windle

At the 1972 APA Convention, a two-session work group reviewed recent research on citizen participation in Community Mental Health Centers (CMHC) and considered what action implications these results have. The research indicated that there is generally little community participation in CMHCs, less than NIMH policy suggests is desirable. When such participation does occur, it is often accompanied by turbulence. Our work group identified a number of actions which could be taken to increase appropriate and beneficial community participation. It was resolved that our group would attempt a number of these tasks.

It was decided that some of these tasks could be undertaken more effectively if our work group was affiliated with a recognized organization. Such affiliation would make decisions by the group more authoritative and serve as a basis for recruiting other persons interested in this area. Accordingly, the group requested "recognition" from APA Division 27 which had sponsored the APA Convention presentation. The Division 27 Executive Committee has acted favorably upon this request and our work group can now be designated the Division 27 Work Group on Community Participation in Mental Health Services. As its initial tasks the following have been identified:

Development of guidelines for psychologists concerning acceptance of community participation in mental health service agencies. Gottlieb Simon, APA Central Office in Washington, D.C., has completed a draft statement encouraging psychologists to accept affirmative responsibility to maximize citizen and consumer participation in the human service programs in which they work. Copies of the draft statement may be requested from Simon; comments upon the draft are welcome.

Development of a bibliography on bibliographies of community participation. William Meyers, Department of Psychology, University of Cincinnati has agreed to compile these bibliographies and requests Division members to send him any they are aware of.

Collection and possible publication of empirical findings on community participation mechanisms in mental health services. Charles Windle and Ira Iscoe are investigating ways to maintain and disseminate empirical studies on community participation in mental health services. Those interested should write Windle at NIMH.

Identifying the most important topics on which additional information concerning community participation is needed. S. Bellin, Tufts School of Medicine, 49 Bennett St., Boston, Mass. 02111 inivted suggestions and volunteers to identify gaps and develop needed information.

Preparing a bibliography on training of citizen groups in participation. S. Bellin is coordinating this task as well.

Developing a constellation of recommended actions to enhance community participation. Several lists have emerged from studies which were described at the APA convention. C. Windle invites correspondence from interested persons.

Providing information to an NIMH committee on citizen participation concerned with assessing and drawing from knowledge on citizen/consumer participation in mental health services. C. Windle is working with R. Quinn, chairman of the above committee, to establish mechanisms for our participation.

Advocating changes in the mental health care system to promote community participation. This includes writing letters to officials expressing the concerns of Division 27.

Persons interested in working on these tasks or others in this area of community participation should contact Charles Windle, Ph.D., NIMH, Rm 11-105, 5600 Fishers Lane, Rockville, Md. 20852.

Institute for Responsive Education

Don Davies

A new program to study and encourage citizen participation in educational decision-making has been initiated at the Center for the Study of Education, Yale University. The Institute, which is supported by Foundation grants, seeks assistance with a national survey just getting underway to identify activities and organizations for citizen participation in decision-making in the schools. The survey seeks to identify outside-the-system organizations such as neighborhood associations and citywide groups working for school reform as well as school councils and advisory committees established by school systems to give parents and citizens an increased role in school governance.

Readers of the Newsletter who know of such organizations and activities are requested to write to the Institute.

In addition, an annotated bibliography on Citizen Participation and a quarterly publication, *Citizen Action in Education*, are now available without charge by writing to Don Davies, Institute for Responsive Education, Center for the Study of Education, Yale University, 70 Sachem Street, New Haven, Connecticut 06520.

The program intends to do initiate studies of promising participatory models, provide consultant help to local schools and organization, and sponsor conferences and publications.

Awards Committee

Bernard L. Bloom

The Awards Committee of Division 27 is charged with the responsibility for the process whereby distinguished scholars and practitioners are identified and honored. The process is a complex and difficult one, and the help of all Division 27 members is needed. The proposal is to solicit nominations (with supporting statements) from Division 27 members during the Fall and Winter and for the entire Executive Committee to make final selections during the Spring. Recipients will then be notified and will be invited to participate in a special Divisional Symposium honoring distinguished scholars and practitioners at the following APA meeting. Nominations will be requested in three categories: (1) scholarship, research ,and conceptualization; (2) program development and implementation; and (3) student research, presumably (though not necessarily) doctoral dissertation research.

The symposium will be chaired by the current President of the Division. In addition to honoring the recipients of the awards, the symposium will serve as a forum to memorialize members recently deceased.

Nominations should be sent to the Chair of the Awards Committee. Please address them to: Bernard L. Bloom, Department of Psychology, University of Colorado, Boulder, Colorado, 80302.

The Peter Mattis Memorial Fund

A memorial fund has been established to commemorate the late Peter Mattis, who died at the age of 30 on January 2, 1973. Dr. Mattis was Chairperson of the Community Psychology Area at the University of Michigan, where he was actively involved in creating a program of training and research in Community Psychology. He was also a significant contributor to the organizational affairs of Division 27, serving on both the Program Committee and the Planning Committee of the Division.

Because of his personal interest in traditional folk music, and because music seemed a most appropriate medium through which to honor his vitality of spirit, the Memorial Fund will be used initially to provide funds for yearly concerts by traditional musicians in Ann Arbor. Anyone wishing to donate to the Peter Mattis Memorial Fund may do so by sending contributions to its treasurer, Deborah Cherniss, 1717 Broadview Lane, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48105.

Division 27 Revises Its By-Laws

Gershen Rosenblum

At the business meeting of Division 27, held in Montreal, Canada on August 28, 1973, the membership voted to amend the By-Laws to faciliate the admission and participation of students in the Division and to encourage the development of theory as well as research and practice as one of the purposes

of the organization.

Accordingly, the Division added the class of Student Members to its existing three classes of membership (Fellows, Members, and Affiliates). The Student Members, unlike the requirements for the other three classes, will not be elected to membership but can be added to the membership rolls by the Secretary-Treasurer of the Division upon endorsement of his application by a Fellow, Member, or Affiliate of Division 27. This procedure was adopted for two reasons: First, as a beginning graduate student it is not likely that he would be sufficiently known to other members to enable them to vote intelligently on his application; the Secretary-Treasurer, upon reading the application and the endorsement accompanying it, could probably make a better decision on the merits of the applicant. Secondly, the Student Member will have to apply for Affiliate or Member status no later than two years after joining as a Student Member; at that time he will have to be elected by the membership in the same fashion as all the other members of the Division or be dropped from the rolls (if he is eligible to apply for membership status at that time and declines to do so).

Student Members are entitled to all the voting privileges of Division membership except that they cannot fill elective offices (i.e.: President, Secretary-Treasurer, Representatives to Council,

Members-at-Large).

Two Student Members will serve on the Executive Committee of the Division. They will be elected from among the Regional Student Representatives and will serve a term of one year each. Student Members will have full voting rights in all decisions of the Executive Committee.

It is hoped that these By-Law changes will increase student membership in the Division and provide a better forum for their opinions to be presented at the Division 27 Executive Committee

Fellowship Nominations: First Call

Emory L. Cowen

Last year's announcement inviting Fellowship nominations for Division 27 appeared too late for some applications to be completed and processed. To avoid this problem, the initial call for 1974 Fellowship nominations is being sent out now.

Presuming Divisional membership for at least one year, there are two routes by which a person can become a Fellow in Division 27.

For those already holding APA Fellowship Status in another Division.

The first and simplest of these pertains only to people who already hold APA Fellowship Status in another division, but who wish also to be considered for Fellowship Status in Division 27. Such requests do not require a basic set of Fellowship application forms, nor are they reviewed by the Division 27 Fellowship Committee. Rather, the request can be made directly to the Division President (J. W. Edgerton, U. North Carolina Med School, Chapel Hill, N.C.), by letter, with an enclosed current curriculum vitae. Recommendations to extend Fellowship Status to include Division 27, in these instances, are made by the Division's Executive Committee.

Initial Fellowship Applications, through Division 27.

The procedure for applying for *initial* Fellowship Status through Division 27, is somewhat more complicated (and time consuming) than are the above described procedures for extending one's Fellowship Status to the Division.

The minimal eligibility requirements for initial Fellowship applicants, under APA by-laws, are as follows:

- a doctoral degree based in part upon a psychological dissertation conferred by a graduate school of recognized standing;
- prior standing as a Member, for at least one year, both in APA and in Division 27;
- active engagement at the time of nomination in the advancement of psychology in any of its aspects;
- five years of acceptable professional experience subsequent to the granting of the doctoral degree;
- 5. evidence of unusual and outstanding contribution or performance in the field of psychology; and
- 6. nomination by one of the Divisions of which he is a member.

Initial nominations must be made to the Division 27 Fellowship Committee by current Fellows of Division 27. At this time nominations of individuals considered to be qualified for Fellowship Status in the Division are welcome. Upon receipt of such nominations, I will initiate the necessary review process with the candidate and his endorsers.

The review process itself is fairly lengthy and complicated. When all application materials have been collected they are reviewed by the Division 27 Fellowship Committee. The Committee passes its recommendations along to the Executive Committee of the Division, which acts formally upon them. Applications approved by the Executive Committee are then submitted to APA. An internal review process by the overall APA Membership Committee follows and a final slate of nominees is submitted to the APA Board of Directors and Council of Representatives. The Council is the body that actually elects Fellows (upon nomination by the Board of Directors). Those elected at next year's annual APA meeting will assume Fellowship status on January 1st, 1975.

While we hope to have a later reminder about these procedures, because of the complexity of the review process it is highly desirable that it be initiated as soon as possible. Please send all such nominations directly to me at the address listed below:

Emory L. Cowen, Ph.D., Chairman Division 27 Fellowship Committee University of Rochester Center for Community Study 575 Mt. Hope Avenue Rochester, New York 14620

Balloting for APA Council

In mid-October APA mailed to all its members ballots for determining the representation of various constituencies on APA Council. Those members of Division 27 who have not yet returned their ballots for proportional representation on the Council are urged to remember Division 27 generously in their allocation of votes. Hopefully, those members who have already returned their ballots have done so in such a manner as to maintain high visibility of Division 27 on the Council of Representatives.

New Members

Division 27 welcomes the following men and women to its ranks:

William H. Ackerman Frank P. Alabiso Peter N. Alevizos Sharon A. Alexander Susan D. Allan Clifford B. Anderson Steven J. Apter Robert G. Arndt

Philip Balch Ronald Barazani Paul F. Barkman Ola J. Barnett Donald P. Bartlett Leonard D. Bergantino Jack H. Bloom Marie A. Bracki Patricia M. Brady John Breeskin Dennis E. Breiter Albert J. Brok Brenna H. Bry Simon H. Budman Elizabeth Burba Darrell J. Burnett

Paul W. Carey
Joseph Cardillo
Jon D. Carlson
Cary Cherniss
Roger M. Christenfeld
Sumner N. Clarren
Eugene A. Cogan
Michael F. Cohen
William J. Cohen
Kenneth A. Colby
Shawn Cooper
Don L. Crowder
Areta V. Crowell
Robert A. Cutick

Esther Damaser Nancy D. Davis Laurence L. Dayton Louise DiLalo Albert J. Donaldson Kenneth P. Drude

Daniel W. Edwards

Paul B. Faulkner S. Bud Feder Stephen L. Feldman Anthony Fiore Sheila A. Fisher Gilbert Freitag Dorothy A. Fruchter John E. Garrison Frederick S. George Paul C. Gergen Michael Gershon Anthony P. Gillette I. Ira Goldenberg Jesse E. Gordon G. David Gruendel George M. Guthrie

Edwin A. Hallsten, Jr.
John W. Handy, Jr.
Lawrence E. Harrelson
Dean V. Harris
Patricia A. Harte
Edward F. Heffron
Nanette M. Heiman
Arthur S. Helge
Willy Henik
Clifford L. Hirsch
Daniel D. Hopkinson
Kenneth O. Hoss

S. Mohammed Iqbal

Barbara E. James Leonard E. James Charles D. Johnson Sandra L. Johansson

Howard Kassinove Joseph C. Kern Margaret C. Kiely Daniel Kirk Donald F. Klosterman Arthur H. Kraft Judith C. Kuppersmith Mary Jo Kupst

Peter K. Levison Michael D. Lewis Stanley E. Lipsitz Alan J. Litrownik Jack F. Little Don J. Lollar Nicholas K. Long Chester M. Luney

Donald Manthei
Eric J. Mash
A. Verne McArthur
Spencer A. McWilliams
Ralph J. Melda
Joseph Melnick
Malcolm L. Meltzner
Luis M. Mendez-Calderon
Barry Miller
Elaine S. Millner
Ben D. Monroe

William D. Neigher Norbert L. Newfield Frederick L. Newman Philip R. Newman Donald R. Nobers John R. Noonan Jack A. Nottingham

Larry P. Ogilvie Edward O'Keefe Gerald S. O'Keefe

Martin T. Packard Joseph V. Panepinto Ivan E. Pangrac Gail E. Peters Douglas H. Powell Shelby R. Power

Donald E. Ralph Roberta S. Ray Harvey Resnick Wayne C. Richard W. Brian Rines Lawrence G. Ritt

Catherine H. St. Clair Paul I. Samson James E. Savage C. Jacobus Schmidt Eugene P. Seefeldt Leo S. Shea Edward M. Siegel Harold Silverman Stuart H. Silverman Kenneth E. Smith Leon J. Smith Fred E. Spaner Bartolo J. Spano Donald K. Stein Stephen L. Stern Howard W. Stone Richard M. Swanson Ruth E. Sweenv

Sandra E. Tars Michael L. Tracy Joseph A. Trunfio, Jr.

Barbara S. Wallston James N. Watzke Carlo A. Weber Robert Weisz Ellen W. Williams Roger W. Woodbury

Carl E. Young

Carole R. Zussman

Regional Coordinators

As Division 27 grows, mechanisms for "keeping in touch" with the concerns of the membership become an increasingly important organizational issue. The Division has attempted to deal with this aspect of its growth by creating the role of Regional Coordinator in different regions of the country. The immediate mandate of these coordinators is twofold: (1) to instigate follow-up discussions of the implications of the Vail conference of the past summer for Community Psychology. This will involve creating forums at the regional meetings in the Spring to discuss this conference; (2) to serve as a stimulus for increased student participation and interest in Division 27 in the various regions. Students wishing information about Community Psychology should contact their regional coordinators.

Morton Bard is serving in the superordinate role of Coordinator of the Regional Structure. The names and addresses of the individual regional coordinators are listed below.

David D. Stein

Sound View-Throgs Neck Community Mental Health Center 2527 Glebe Avenue Bronx, New York 10461

Southeastern Patrick Cook Department of Psychology Florida State University

Rocky Mountain
William F. Hodges
Department of Psychology

Tallahassee, Florida 32306

University of Colorado Boulder, Colorado 80302 Midwestern

Edwin Zolik
Department of Psychology
DePaul University
2323 N. Seminary Street
Chicago, Illinois 60614
Southwestern

Dorothy Fruchter 2704 Valley Springs Road Austin, Texas 78746

Western Rodney Nurse 2976 Summit Oakland, California

CHANGE OF ADDRESS

This Newsletter is published by the Division of Community Psychology for distribution to its members and affiliates. Applications for Division membership should be addressed to Francis T. Miller, Ph.D., Community Psychiatry Division, Memorial Hospital, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, North Carolina 27514.

Change of Address notice should be sent to APA central office.

1973 and 1974 APA Program

The Division 27 program at the recent APA meetings in Montreal was the largest ever. The program consisted of a total of 65 hours of scheduled activities, including 24 symposia, five sessions in which papers were discussed, the Presidential address, business meeting, and social hours. Wil Edgerton served as Program Chairman as part of his duties as President-Elect of the Division. His task was especially difficult because of the large numbers of papers and symposia that were submitted.

In 1974, the APA meetings will be held in New Orleans. The deadline for submission of papers and symposia is February 15 and Charles D. Spielberger is the Division Program Chairman. Information about next year's program will be provided in the Winter issue of the Newsletter. Spielberger has requested that the Newsletter ask Division members to write to him with regard to suggestions for the 1974 program at the Department of Psychology, University of South Florida, Tampa, Florida 33620.

Editor's Comments

The Division 27 Newsletter is published four times a year, with the general deadlines for relevant material being October 15, January 15, March 15, and May 15. The intent of the Newsletter is to inform the membership of the Division of the activities and events relevant to Community Psychology. Such information may include special events or conferences, developments within State Psychological Associations, or announcements of honors to Division members, etc. Please send three copies of each article—typewritten, double-spaced, and using a 70 space line. Title and author of the article should be included.

As a consequence of a clarification of the relationship between Division 27 and the *American Journal of Community Psychology*, the Newsletter is not currently accepting brief articles as has previously been the case. Thus the Call for Articles found in the last edition of the Newsletter is now inoperative, and authors of research reports, action programs, etc., are encouraged to seek *Journal* publication for their work.

The Editor welcomes suggestions from recipients of the Newsletter about content, format, and any general ideas about what functions the Newsletter should serve. Correspondence, and all materials for inclusion in the Newsletter, should be mailed to:

Edison J. Trickett, Editor Division 27 Newsletter Yale University 70 Sachem Street New Haven, Ct. 06520

DIVISION OF COMMUNITY PSYCHOLOGY NEWSLETTER Edison J. Trickett, Editor

Yale University 70 Sachem Street New Haven, Conn. 06520 U. S. Postage
PAID
Austin, Texas
PERMIT NO. 2750

Non-Profit Org.